

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

# British Imperial Constitutional Law and the Zionist Campaign against the Legislative Council in Mandatory Palestine

Maya Kreiner<sup>1,2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Jewish History and Contemporary Jewry, Hebrew University of Jerusalem, Jerusalem, Israel and <sup>2</sup>Leibniz Institute for Jewish History and Culture — Simon Dubnow, Leipzig, Germany Emails: maya.kreiner@mail.huji.ac.il; kreiner@dubnow.de

### Abstract

This article examines the role of British imperial constitutional law in the Zionist campaign against establishing a Legislative Council in Palestine during the early 1930s. At the time, the British government sought to introduce limited self-government in Palestine through a parliamentary institution that would include both locals and British officials. However, the Zionist leadership opposed this initiative, fearing that a representative institution reflecting the country's demographics would threaten the development of the Jewish National Home. This article explores the Zionist engagement with the British imperial constitutional experience within its campaign against the Legislative Council, emphasizing the strategic application of British constitutional law by two Zionist officials, Leo Kohn and Chaim Arlosoroff. Through this case, the article highlights the influence of British constitutional law on interactions between national movements and the British Empire. It argues that the British imperial system offered an adaptable and flexible political framework. The Zionists' attentiveness to this flexibility not only sheds light on the interplay between Zionism and the British Empire during the mandatory period but also underscores the place of constitutional flexibility in political debates within the British Empire.

"What is the British race?" asked Robert Waley Cohen, the prominent Anglo-Jewish oil industrialist and president of the Economic Board for Palestine, at a meeting of the Anglo-Palestinian Club in London in November 1932. He hurried to declare that what was a "mixture of most of the world's stocks" was not a race at all: "it is a unique solid and political tradition which has made the British

<sup>©</sup> The Author(s), 2025. Published by Cambridge University Press on behalf of American Society for Legal History. This is an Open Access article, distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives licence (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/), which permits non-commercial re-use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided that no alterations are made and the original article is properly cited. The written permission of Cambridge University Press must be obtained prior to any commercial use and/or adaptation of the article

Empire what it is." He invited his fellow Anglo-Jews to consider "what it means to us all that Palestine should be a part of the British Empire, entitled to her share in the heritage that belongs to every member of the great commonwealth of nations."<sup>1</sup> "When the Jew has acquired the sense of that tradition," Waley Cohen envisioned, "[...] he will be working with the Government officials, using their knowledge of British systems of government to make the best of the country."<sup>2</sup>

Waley Cohen was not alone in considering the relevance of British government systems for Palestine. The late 1920s and 1930s saw a substantial interest among Jewish lawyers in British imperial constitutional law. In 1934, Ephraim Salant, a Jewish lawyer from Palestine and a graduate of the University of London, published an introduction to the constitutional law of the British Empire,<sup>3</sup> A few years earlier, Shmuel Ussishkin, a Jerusalem-based lawyer and a graduate of the University of Cambridge, wrote an introduction for the Hebrew reader to English constitutional law. He perceived this introduction as "timely," "considering the close connections which have emerged in our time between Eretz Israel and the Hebrew people on the one hand and the British Empire on the other." These connections have "significantly increased the need to know this country," namely, Britain, "its constitution and institutions, which are a beacon for the whole world."<sup>4</sup> In the Zionist weekly Haolam, it was contended that "in constitutional scholarship, the English constitution is considered the most important, for it is the mother of all constitutions, their foundation stone."<sup>5</sup> In his next book, published in 1937 and dedicated to the British Empire's methods of government, Ussishkin stressed the empire's importance for Palestine: "While technically Eretz Israel is not a part of the Empire [being a Mandate], the fates of the two are strongly connected."6

But Waley Cohen's above-cited words reflected not only an academic debate but also a political one. The timing of his speech was not accidental: That month, the High Commissioner of Palestine, Arthur Grenfell Wauchope, reiterated in a meeting of the Permanent Mandates Commission in Geneva his government's intention to establish a Legislative Council in Palestine: that is, a parliament of limited powers including both British and local representatives.<sup>7</sup> This initiative was met with increasing Zionist discontent. If the Jews in Palestine were wise enough to learn from their British mentors, Waley Cohen hinted, they would not object so vehemently to the establishment of a Legislative Council.<sup>8</sup> Ironically, it transpired that Zionist familiarity with British

 $^8$  See his argument that once familiar with the British 'way,' the Jew "will not be talking of fifty-fifty representation in a legislative council" ("JTA Bulletin," November 26, 1932, A185\42, CZA).

 $<sup>^1</sup>$  "JTA Bulletin," November 26, 1932, A185\42, Central Zionist Archives (hereafter CZA).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Ephraim Salant, An Outline of the Constitutional Laws of the British Empire: With Appendices of Statutes (London: Sweet and Maxwell, 1934).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Shmuel Ussishkin, Prakim ba-mishpat ha-kontitutsioni ha-'angli [Writings on English Constitutional Law] (Jerusalem: Dfus ha-po'alim, 1927), 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Kore vatik ["Experienced Reader"], "Bibliografia [Bibliography]," Ha'olam, December 30, 1927.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Shmuel Ussishkin, Shiţot ha-shilţon ba-ķeisarut ha-briţit [Methods of Governance in the British Empire] (Tel Aviv: Mizpeh, 1937), 5–6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> "Information Section," November 11, 1932, A185\42, CZA.

imperial political systems had not paved the way for a growing acceptance of the Legislative Council plan, as Waley Cohen had hoped. On the contrary, it informed a maneuver in the campaign against the prospective council.

The history of British attempts to establish a Legislative Council in Palestine – and Palestinian Arab and Jewish attitudes regarding these attempts – has been documented and discussed in several research works.<sup>9</sup> This article focuses on an aspect of the campaign that has not received scholarly attention yet: the attempt of the Zionist leadership to thwart the establishment of the council by pointing out the malfunctioning of similar parliamentary institutions established across the empire and by targeting British imperial sensibilities.

I here use the term "sensibilities" as defined in Martti Koskenniemi's work on international law. According to him, the term encompasses "both ideas and practices but also involves broader aspects of the political faith, image of self and society, as well as the structural constraints within which international law professionals live and work."<sup>10</sup> I argue that this term also applies to other kinds of professionals, such as colonial officials and administrators, whose sensibilities were forged out of their ideas and understandings of the empire and from experience – both personal and collective – in the imperial dependencies.

As this article shows, the Jewish Agency targeted precisely these sensibilities in order to frustrate the establishment of a Legislative Council in Palestine. It mobilized the help of the Zionist official and constitutional scholar Leo Kohn, today known primarily for his drafts of the Israeli constitution that were eventually abandoned. Through his use of imperial constitutional law within the campaign against the Legislative Council, Kohn is revealed to have been highly sensitive to the meaning and implications of Palestine's relationship to the British Empire, especially in comparison to other imperial contexts. I argue that he displayed what Arie M. Dubnov called an "imperial epistemology": "a meta-level of political thinking and imagination, anchored in an imperial reality," which allowed both colonial administrators and subjects "to think of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> For a non-exhaustive list, see: Norman Rose, *The Gentile Zionists: A Study in Anglo-Zionist Diplomacy*, 1929–1939 (London: F. Cass, 1973), 41–69; Yehoshua Porath, *The Emergence of the Palestinian-Arab National Movement*, 1918–1929 (London: F. Cass, 1974), 147–58; Yehoshua Porath, *The Palestinian Arab National Movement*: From Riots to Rebellion, 1929–1939 (London: F. Cass, 1977), 143–59; Neil Caplan, *Palestine Jewry and the Arab Question*, 1917–1925 (London: Frank Cass, 1978), 146–75; Bernard Wasserstein, *The British in Palestine: The Mandatory Government and the Arab-Jewish Conflict* 1917–1929 (London: Royal Historical Society, 1978), 109–39. See also more recently: Susan Pedersen, *The Guardians: The League of Nations and the Crisis of Empire* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2015), 359–73; Nimrod Lin, "People Who Count: Zionism, Demography and Democracy in Mandate Palestine" (Ph.D. Diss., University of Toronto, 2018); Yair Wallach and Julio Moreno Cirujano, "The Unbuilt Parliament: British Colonial Plans for a Legislative Assembly in Jerusalem," *Jerusalem Quarterly* 92 (2022): 69–101.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Martti Koskenniemi, *The Gentle Civilizer of Nations: The Rise and Fall of International Law 1870-1960*, Hersch Lauterpacht Memorial Lectures (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2001), 2. For a recent and compelling use of the term, see: Rotem Giladi, *Jews, Sovereignty, and International Law: Ideology and Ambivalence in Early Israeli Legal Diplomacy* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2021).

precedents and models, to identify similarities between different, seemingly separate corners of the imperial world."<sup>11</sup>

I will suggest that Kohn's work and his imperial epistemology affords two conclusions. First, it allows a glimpse into the Zionist perception of Palestine's place in the British Empire at the time. Palestine was, to quote Ussishkin, technically "not a part of the Empire." As a mandatory territory, it was subject to the oversight of the League of Nations. In theory, this separated Palestine from other British dependencies. In praxis, Palestine's relationship to the British Empire was ambiguous, and the territory was ruled much like any other colony.<sup>12</sup> Moreover, the relationship of the mandatory system with colonialism was itself fraught with ambivalence: Although it sought to distance itself from colonialism, this system also reproduced colonial patterns and safeguarded imperial strategical interests.<sup>13</sup> In other words, the fact that Palestine was a mandatory territory did not entirely separate it from the British imperial sphere. In the eyes of the Zionist leadership, the boundaries between the mandatory framework and the imperial one were therefore porous.<sup>14</sup> The imperial epistemology of Zionists such as Leo Kohn thus reveals how Palestine's relationship to the British Empire was perceived at the time.

Second, the Zionist engagement with the British imperial constitutional experience during its campaign against the Legislative Council can be analyzed more broadly as a case study for the role of British constitutional law in the context of the relationship between national movements and the British Empire.<sup>15</sup> The first half of the twentieth century saw intensive constitutional activity in many British dependencies, resulting in profound changes in their status within the empire. Constitutional law embodied not only the legal form of these changes, but also the language used to debate participation in the British Empire. In the words of historian John Darwin, it was "the rules of the political game."<sup>16</sup> This was reflected in the academic domain, too: The empire

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Arie M. Dubnov, "Notes on the Zionist Passage to India, or: The Analogical Imagination and Its Boundaries," *Journal of Israeli History* 35, no. 2 (2016): 184.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Mordechai Naor and Dan Giladi, Erets yisrael ba-me'a ha-'eśrim: Mi-yishuv le-medina, 1900-1950 [Eretz Israel in the Twentieth Century: From Yishuv to Statehood, 1900-1950], 2<sup>nd</sup> ed. (Tel Aviv: Ministry of Defence, 1991), 114.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Antony Anghie, *Imperialism, Sovereignty and the Making of International Law* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2007); Pedersen, *The Guardians.* 

 $<sup>^{14}</sup>$  For example, the Zionist leadership simply forwarded a memorandum submitted to the Colonial Office, which stressed the lessons drawn from the British imperial experience, to the members of the Permanent Mandates Commission in Geneva. See: To Shertok, October 17, 1934, A223\22\1, CZA.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> On the ambivalent relationship between nationalism and the British Empire, see: Mantena Karuna, "Popular Sovereignty and Anti-Colonialism," in *Popular Sovereignty in Historical Perspective*, ed. Richard Bourke and Quentin Skinner (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2016), 297–319; Mrinalini Sinha, "Whatever Happened to the Third British Empire? Empire, Nation Redux," in *Writing Imperial Histories*, ed. Andrew S. Thompson (Manchester: Manchester University Press, 2013), 168–87.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> John Darwin, "Britain's Empires," in *The British Empire: Themes and Perspectives*, ed. Sarah Stockwell (Malden, MA: Blackwell, 2008), 20.

was present in discussions on constitutional law in Britain, and contemporary scholars increasingly understood the Empire as a constitutional project.<sup>17</sup> This article will use the Zionist mobilization of the imperial experience in order to sketch how British constitutional law was perceived by those subjected to British rule. It will moreover use this Zionist mobilization to explore British constitutional law beyond the textual domain, as a lived legal terrain which was negotiated, debated, and harnessed for political purposes.

Kohn was not the only Zionist writer drawing on British imperial constitutional law within the debate on the Legislative Council. As will be discussed, the Labor Zionism leader Chaim Arlosoroff in this matter preceded Kohn by a few years in an internal memorandum written for the Zionist Executive in the late 1920s. And in 1936, the Jewish lawyer John Machover, who was active in Revisionist Zionist circles in London, published a book titled *Governing Palestine: The Case against a Parliament.*<sup>18</sup> Machover dedicated three chapters to "Precedents and Parallels" from the British Empire, including in East and Central Africa, Iraq, Transjordan, Cyprus, and Ceylon. An indictment of the attempts to establish a Legislative Council also formed the focal point of another book published around the same period, this time in Hebrew, by the Jewish constitutional scholar Max Laserson. Laserson, a lecturer at the Tel Aviv School for Law and Economics, which he had helped found, marshalled international law and examples from various legal systems against the attempt to establish a Legislative Council, drawing on British constitutional law and experiences in the British colonies.<sup>19</sup>

This article will focus mostly on Kohn's work, and to a lesser extent Arlosoroff's, and compare this to a limited extent with Laserson's and Machover's publications. This is mainly because unlike Laserson and Machover, who acted as private individuals, Kohn's and Arlosoroff's writings made British constitutional law part of the official Zionist campaign.

The article opens by briefly presenting the British attempt to establish a Legislative Council in Palestine in the 1920s and early 1930s. It then discusses Kohn's first memorandum on the topic, which he authored in 1930. I argue that Kohn sought to supply the Zionist Executive with instructive knowledge on other political solutions devised in the British Empire, so they could be used in establishing a Palestinian parliament. He thereby followed in the footsteps of Arlosoroff, who made similar proposals in the late 1920s. In the third section, I examine Kohn's later work on the Legislative Council, which drew on arguments from the imperial experience. The fourth and final section analyzes

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Donal K. Coffey, "Constitutional Law and Empire in Interwar Britain: Universities, Liberty, Nationality and Parliamentary Supremacy," *Northern Ireland Legal Quarterly* 71, no. 2 (2020): 193–209; Harshan Kumarasingham, "Constitution and Empire," in *The Cambridge Constitutional History of the United Kingdom*, ed. Peter Cane and Harshan Kumarasingham, vol. 2: The Changing Constitution (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2023), 496–528; Dylan Lino, "Albert Venn Dicey and the Constitutional Theory of Empire," *Oxford Journal of Legal Studies* 36, no. 4 (2016): 751–80.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> J. M. Machover, *Governing Palestine: The Case against a Parliament* (London: P. S. King & Son, 1936).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Max Laserson, Ha-mandaț, ha-konsțițutsia ve-ha-mo'atsa ha-meḥokeket [The Mandate, the Constitution, and the Legislative Council] (Tel Aviv: A. Y. Shtibel, 1936). On Laserson, and specifically this book, see: Assaf Likhovski, "The Many Exiles of Max Laserson," Clio@Themis. Revue électronique d'histoire du droit 22 (2022): 1–22.

Kohn's and Arlosoroff's dual approach to Palestine's position in the British Empire, comparing it with Laserson's and Machover's. The article concludes by discussing the interplay between imperial constitutional traditions and Zionist considerations, while focusing on the role of constitutional flexibility therein.

## A Legislative Council

The attempts to establish a Legislative Council in Palestine can be traced back to the text of the Mandate, which was approved on July 24, 1922. Article 2 imposed on Britain the obligation to develop self-governing institutions in Palestine, an obligation that was incorporated into other mandates granted by the League of Nations, albeit with different wording.<sup>20</sup> The relationship of this obligation to the two other, more famous parts of Article 2 – concerning the establishment of the Jewish National Home and the rights of Palestine's inhabitants – would be hotly debated in the years to come: Should self-governing institutions be established only to the extent that they promoted the Zionist project or were they an expression of the political rights of all Palestinians, the vast majority of whom were Arabs?<sup>21</sup>

The first attempt by the British administration to establish a Legislative Council failed spectacularly, with many Palestinian Arabs boycotting the elections in the winter of 1923.<sup>22</sup> The Palestinian Arab leadership instead championed the creation of an elected representative government, which would be assisted rather than staffed by British advisors.<sup>23</sup> This demand was connected to the categorical Arab rejection of British policy, which was based on the Balfour Declaration and Mandate and prioritized Zionist interests in Palestine. Consequently, they opposed the establishment of a parliament with

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> The very idea of the mandatory system was to train the nations "not yet able to stand by themselves" for self-government ("The Covenant of the League of Nations," Avalon Project, accessed April 22, 2024, https://avalon.law.yale.edu/20th\_century/leagcov.asp, art. 22). Class-A Mandates, which covered areas previously under the control of the Ottoman Empire, were deemed more prepared for self-government than the Class-B and Class-C Mandates in Africa and the Pacific region. Thus, the mandatory powers in the Middle East were asked to act as trustees of these nations until they were ready to enact full self-government.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> For examples of conflicting contemporary interpretations of this provision, see: Nathan Feinberg, "The Problem of the Legislative Council: Its Legal Aspect," in *Some Problems of the Palestine Mandate* (Tel Aviv: Shoshany's Printing Co., 1936), 79–94; Jamaal Bey Husseini, "The Proposed Palestine Constitution," *The Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science* 164, no. 1 (1932): 24–26. On the legal hermeneutics of the Palestine Mandate as an arena for political action, including the debate on Article 2, see: Natasha Wheatley, "Mandatory Interpretation: Legal Hermeneutics and the New International Order in Arab and Jewish Petitions to the League of Nations," *Past & Present* 227, no. 1 (2015): 205–48. Interestingly enough, the expression "self-governing institutions" had its roots in the Zionist draft Mandate, which stipulated a British obligation to foster the creation of "a self-governing commonwealth." The British Foreign Secretary, Lord Curzon, reformulated this provision, as he thought that it was a euphemism for a Jewish State. See: John J. McTague, "Zionist-British Negotiations over the Draft Mandate for Palestine, 1920," *Jewish Social Studies* 42, no. 3/4 (1980): 284–85.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> On the 1923 elections, see: Porath, *The Emergence*, 147–58.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Porath, 140–47.

ten British officials, who, with the help of two Jewish representatives, would be able to force legislation over the heads of the ten Christian and Muslim representatives. This did not mean that Yishuv leaders were keen to see the establishment of a Legislative Council.<sup>24</sup> However, the Zionist leadership headed by Chaim Weizmann resolved to comply with the British plan. Later, the Zionist leader Chaim Arlosoroff would say that this agreement had been "wrung from our hands, against our will, and against our political protests. Unless the Arab extremists had saved us [by boycotting the elections], we should have been compelled to submit."<sup>25</sup>

With Palestine's largest demographic boycotting the elections, the British administration shelved the plan. But the idea of a Legislative Council gained momentum again in the late 1920s,<sup>26</sup> and the riots that broke out in Palestine in August 1929 were explained, inter alia, in terms of Britain's failure to establish representative institutions by then.<sup>27</sup> This development resulted in the Passfield White Paper of October 1930 announcing that "the time ha[d] arrived" to introduce limited self-government in Palestine.<sup>28</sup> Now, however, the tables had turned: The Palestinian Arab leadership was increasingly willing to accept a council with limited legislative powers,<sup>29</sup> while the Zionist and Yishuv leaderships sought ways to rescind their consent given in 1922/23. The next few years, especially from 1932, would see the Zionist position move from ambivalent to uncompromising.

The Zionist rejection of the Legislative Council was inherently linked to its prospective composition and the perceived repercussions for the Jewish National Home. The plan was that the non-British section would roughly reflect the contemporary demographics of Palestine, in which Jews constituted a minority. The 1931 census registered 174,000 Jews in Palestine – a little under seventeen percent of the total population – which paled in comparison to 759,000 Muslims, who amounted to over seventy-three percent, the remainder comprising 91,000 Christians.<sup>30</sup> The Zionist leadership was positive that a Legislative Council dominated by an Arab majority would thwart the development of the Jewish National Home, which was dependent on continuous waves of immigration and land purchases. Moreover, in the words of Arlosoroff, such a council would "accentuate our relative minority" status and "give the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Lin, "People Who Count," 39-46; Caplan, Palestine Jewry, 152-59.

 $<sup>^{25}</sup>$  "Memorandum Concerning the Establishment of Representative Institutions in Palestine," April 15, 1929, S25\4164\1, CZA.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> On negotiations between Palestinian Arab leaders and British officials in the 1920s, see: Porath, *The Emergence*, 244–47, 254–57.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Great Britain Commission on the Palestine Disturbances of August, *Report of the Commission on the Palestine Disturbances of August*, 1929, Cmd. 3530 (London: H.M.S.O, 1930), 131.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Great Britain Colonial Office, Palestine. Statement of Policy by His Majesty's Government in the United Kingdom: Presented by the Secretary of State for the Colonies to Parliament by Command of His Majesty, October 1930, Cmd. 3692 (London: H.M.S.O, 1930), 14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> See: Porath, The Palestinian Arab National Movement, 143–59.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> E. Mills, *Census of Palestine 1931: Population of Villages, Towns and Administrative Areas* (Jerusalem: The Greek Convent & Goldberg Presses, 1932).

Arabs a claim to speak as the representative section of the country."<sup>31</sup> From the Zionist perspective, it would also provide the divided Arab leadership with a platform to unite and coordinate their policy.<sup>32</sup>

Nevertheless, these political considerations were met with considerable diplomatic obstacles. First, the obligation to establish self-governing institutions was enshrined in the Mandate, whose status the Zionist Organization otherwise tried to magnify, not belittle, due to the responsibility it had imposed on Britain concerning the development of the Jewish National Home.<sup>33</sup> It was difficult to question the validity of one part of Article 2 without opening another to attack.<sup>34</sup> Second, in rejecting the introduction of self-government, the Zionist Organization was risking the image it had promoted of Zionism as the bearer of progress in the Levant.<sup>35</sup>

The Zionist leadership translated these considerations into numerous strategies. Lewis B. Namier, the renowned historian of British politics and Weizmann's close advisor, suggested as a counterproposal to convene a roundtable for Zionist-Arab understanding, which would satisfy the British administration.<sup>36</sup> Another tactic was to secure British agreement to a plan for the council so unfavorable to the Palestinian Arabs that they would be forced to reject it.<sup>37</sup> Naturally, this refusal would play into the Zionists' hands, as the council would not come into being and the Arabs would take the blame, as had happened in 1923.<sup>38</sup> However, the most fundamental strategy was probably the conscious Zionist effort to "buy time" and postpone the establishment of the council to the latest date possible, and hope that in the meantime something might happen to take the issue off the agenda.<sup>39</sup> When the initiative was finally discussed in the British parliament in early 1936, Zionist officials equipped MPs with arguments against the council's establishment, and in view of the opposition in both houses, the government was compelled to revise its plans.<sup>40</sup> When the Arab revolt erupted in April that year, inter alia because of the government retreat,<sup>41</sup> the introduction of self-government was rendered inoperable altogether.

This, however, is only wisdom in hindsight, since for the contemporaries, the council's establishment was perceived as a likely, if not certain, event. After Wauchope in 1932 reconfirmed his government's intention to proceed with the

 $<sup>^{31}</sup>$  "Memorandum Concerning the Establishment of Representative Institutions in Palestine," April 15, 1929, S25\4164\1, CZA.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Wheatley, "Mandatory Interpretation," 218–19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Frederick Kisch, "Note on the Question of a Legislative Council," October 20, 1930, 1-1438, Weizmann Archives (Hereafter WA).

 $<sup>^{35}</sup>$  See: Minute of an Interview with the High Commissioner, July 29–30, 1934, A223  $22\1$ , CZA.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Namier to Kisch, September 16, 1930, 4-1417, WA.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> See: Weizmann to Arlosoroff, October 28, 1932, A185\42, CZA.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> Becker to Brodetsky, May 28, 1935, S25\6298, CZA.

 $<sup>^{39}</sup>$  See Moshe Shertok's remark in the summer of 1935 that "so far our tactics of playing for time have fully justified themselves." Shertok to the Executive of the Jewish Agency, June 20, 1935, S25\6298, CZA.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> Lin, "People Who Count," 160.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Porath, The Palestinian Arab National Movement, 158–59.

Legislative Council plan, he estimated it would be established by 1934.<sup>42</sup> While Wauchope was generally forthcoming on the development of the Jewish National Home, he was also quite unsusceptible to Zionist arguments against the council and proved intent on continuing with the project. His routine answer to Zionist arguments was that a "pledge of honor" had been given in the Passfield White Paper and that pledges should be kept.<sup>43</sup>

With the establishment of the Legislative Council just around the corner, new lines of argumentation were formulated. The Zionist leadership henceforth addressed Britain not only as the mandatory power in Palestine, underscoring its obligations toward the Zionist project and minimizing its obligations vis-à-vis the majority population of Palestine. It also addressed Britain as the head of an empire, whose experience in introducing self-government in its dependencies was utilized as an argument against the planned constitutional reforms.

### **An Imperial Epistemology**

In the first half of the twentieth century, the British Empire underwent significant political and constitutional changes, amalgamated under a gradual transition to self-government. These changes were felt first in settler colonies such as Australia and Canada, which already had an elected government in the nineteenth century, obtained dominion status in 1907 - "a half-way house between colonial and independent status"44 - and were deemed "autonomous Communities within the British Empire" in 1926, followed in 1931 by the granting of full autonomy in virtually every aspect.<sup>45</sup> In younger colonies, such as Southern Rhodesia, the predominately British settlers were granted self-government in 1923, subject to British control only in matters touching on "native affairs."<sup>46</sup> Self-government was also introduced, albeit in a more limited manner, in territories with few or no British settlers, which were hitherto considered too "socially primitive" and "economically valuable" to enjoy full representative government.<sup>47</sup> Certainly, British Africa was still perceived as far removed from self-government, while in colonies such as Malta and Cyprus constitutional reforms were introduced only to be

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Chaim Arlosoroff, Minutes of a Conversation with the High Commissioner, November 28, 1932, A185\42, CZA.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> See: Chaim Arlosoroff, Minutes of a Conversation with the High Commissioner, November 28, 1932, A185\42, CZA; Moshe Shertok, Undated Minute of an Interview with the High Commissioner on July 19, 1935, Z4\30256, CZA.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> W. David McIntyre, "The Strange Death of Dominion Status," *The Journal of Imperial and Commonwealth History* 27, no. 2 (1999): 194.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> John Darwin, *The Empire Project: The Rise and Fall of the British World-System*, 1830-1970 (Cambridge and New York: Cambridge University Press, 2009), 11, 443.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Kenneth Robinson, *The Dilemmas of Trusteeship: Aspects of British Colonial Policy between the Wars*, Reid Lectures 1963 (London: Oxford University Press, 1965), 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Martin Wight, *The Development of the Legislative Council, 1606–1945*, Studies in Colonial Legislatures, Vol. 1 (London: Faber & Faber, 1945), 64.

withdrawn later.<sup>48</sup> Ceylon, however, "the pioneer of the non-European dependencies,"<sup>49</sup> received universal suffrage in 1931 along with an almost entirely elected legislature and a partly local-based executive.<sup>50</sup> In India, local authority was delegated to provincial leaders in a form known as "dyarchy," resulting in a "subtle, but significant" erosion of British governance on the sub-continent,<sup>51</sup> and in 1935 the autonomy of the provinces was further expanded.<sup>52</sup> Self-government was extended to some of the Middle Eastern territories of the empire. Iraq received independence in 1932,<sup>53</sup> while agreements from 1922 and 1936 secured a gradual British retreat from Egypt, a British protectorate whose Suez Canal was deemed crucial for securing the route to India.<sup>54</sup>

Here is not the place to debate the motivations behind the introduction of limited self-government in Britain's colonies and mandatory territories, which may have constituted a fulfilment of the empire's moral mission in its colonies, translated into a political "trusteeship" until its inhabitants were ready for self-government; a symptom of its declining global power and early decolonization; or rather an attempt to meet national demands without conceding political influence and domination.<sup>55</sup> What is essential to the matter at hand is that the question of self-government in Palestine was situated not only in the context of other mandates and their political progress, but also against an imperial backdrop, a world-spanning context experiencing similar processes at the same time. The imperial setting thus offered a framework for comparison and inspiration – and a foundation for political action.

Shortly after the plan for the Legislative Council was renewed in 1930, the Zionist Executive invited a young official in its ranks to author a short memorandum on the topic.<sup>56</sup> Leo (Yehudah Pinhas) Kohn, born in Frankfurt am Main in 1894, started working for the Zionist Organization offices in London

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Robinson, *The Dilemmas of Trusteeship*, 7; Nicholas Owen, "Democratisation and the British Empire," *The Journal of Imperial and Commonwealth History* 47, no. 5 (2019): 986–87.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> Wight, The Development of the Legislative Council, 74.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> S. R. Ashton, "Ceylon," in *The Oxford History of the British Empire*, ed. William Roger Louis and Judith M. Brown (Oxford and New York: Oxford University Press, 1998), 447, 455–56; Martin Wight, *British Colonial Constitutions, 1947* (Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1952), 60.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> Joya Chatterji, "Decolonization in South Asia: The Long View," in *The Oxford Handbook of the Ends of Empire*, ed. Martin Thomas and Andrew S. Thompson (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2018), 256–59.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> Judith M. Brown, *Modern India: The Origins of an Asian Democracy*, 2nd ed. (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1994), 284.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> Pedersen, *The Guardians*, 263–64; John Darwin, "An Undeclared Empire: The British in the Middle East, 1918–39," *The Journal of Imperial and Commonwealth History* 27, no. 2 (1999): 167.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> John Darwin, "Imperialism in Decline? Tendencies in British Imperial Policy between the Wars," *The Historical Journal* 23, no. 3 (1980): 669–72.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> Robinson, *The Dilemmas of Trusteeship*, 2–3; Owen, "Democratisation and the British Empire." See also: Andrew Sartori, "The British Empire and Its Liberal Mission," *The Journal of Modern History* 78, no. 3 (2006): 623–42.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> Hexter to Hyman, March 24, 1931, ISA-Privatecollections-LeoYehudaCohen-000soli, Israel State Archives (hereafter ISA).

after World War I and later held various secretarial positions at the Hebrew University in Jerusalem.<sup>57</sup> In between, he pursued his academic studies, receiving a PhD in Law from the University of Heidelberg in 1928, supervised by the Weimar Constitution expert, Richard Thoma.<sup>58</sup> In the early 1930s, Kohn was adapting his dissertation into a book on the Constitution of the Irish Free State established in 1922, a book that remains to this day one of the most important studies on this topic.<sup>59</sup> Kohn, who was already well versed in British constitutional affairs and had started making a name for himself as an expert on the Irish Constitution,<sup>60</sup> was therefore the perfect candidate to broker imperial knowledge to Zionist officials. Following his involvement in the campaign against the Legislative Council, Kohn was offered the position of Political Secretary to the Jewish Agency in Jerusalem,<sup>61</sup> which he would occupy from 1935 until 1948.

In his memorandum, Kohn carefully reviewed the council blueprint from 1922 – upon which the new council was supposed to be modeled – and suggested amendments which would safeguard Zionist interests. Therein, he drew extensively on the British imperial experience, especially in India. The 1919 constitutional reforms there had stipulated that in areas where Muslims constituted a minority, they would be represented beyond their demographics with a "weightage" of representatives.<sup>62</sup> Kohn suggested modeling the Jewish representation in the council along the lines of the Indian precedent.<sup>63</sup> He also encouraged the Jewish Agency to ask for a power of veto, which could be invoked if a bill directly affected a certain community and a supermajority of that community's representatives opposed it. As Kohn pointed out: "If this is accepted by the British Government with regard to India, it should not be impossible to obtain their agreement to the insertion of a similar power of veto in the Palestine Constitution."<sup>64</sup>

As one might expect from someone with Kohn's professional background, Ireland also appeared in his memorandum as a source of legal knowledge. For example, he proposed that members of the council take an oath modeled on the oath used in the Irish parliament, the Oireachtas. Unlike the oath to be taken by Palestine's future parliamentarians that they would "be faithful and loyal to the Government of Palestine,"<sup>65</sup> the members of the Oireachtas swore allegiance

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> Kohn to Bonne, July 20, 1952; "My Course of Life," July 21, 1952, Leo Kohn's Personal File, The Hebrew University Central Archive (hereafter HUCA).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> Thoma to an unspecified addressee, April 12, 1928, ISA-Privatecollections-LeoYehudaCohen-000dth7, ISA.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> Thomas Mohr, "Leo Kohn and the Law of the British Empire," Irish Jurist 61 (2019): 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> Thus, for example, Kohn was invited in October 1934 to write for the *Jüdische Rundschau* about British imperial politics and constitutional reforms. Jüdische Rundschau to Kohn, October 30, 1934, A223\27, CZA; Jüdische Rundschau to Kohn, November 20, 1934, A223\16, CZA.

 $<sup>^{61}</sup>$  Kohn to Lourie, October 9, 1934, A223\1, CZA.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> Brown, Modern India, 207.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> "Memorandum on the Proposed Legislative Council," December 4, 1930, 7-1455, WA.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> Great Britain Privy Council, *The Palestine Order in Council, 1922* (London: H.M.S.O, 1922), art. 31.

not only to the king but also to the Constitution of the Irish Free State.<sup>66</sup> Kohn asserted that if the Arab representatives were required to take a similar oath, this "would imply an acceptance not only of the Mandate, but also specifically of the Balfour Declaration,"<sup>67</sup> which would be a substantial political achievement for the Zionist leadership. He added that conditioning the service of legislators on an acceptance of the Mandate might also have a moderating effect on the council's actions, as "it might keep the Arab extremist out as affectively as for years it kept out the Irish republicans." It might also have "split up" the Arab parties and made it possible to establish relations with "the less intransigent groups, as was the case in Ireland." Kohn did not neglect to add that "the formula is one which the British Government may find it possible to accept" precisely because it had been used elsewhere.<sup>68</sup> In other words, by invoking the imperial experience through the case of the Irish oath, the Zionist leadership could have secured greater legitimacy for its attempts to safeguard the status of the Mandate after the establishment of the council.

Kohn was not the first to draw a connection between the constitutional experiments of the British Empire in its colonies and its plans for Palestine. In 1928, the Zionist Executive asked notable Zionists such as Yitzhak Ben-Zvi, Hugo Bergmann, Ze'ev Jabotinsky, and Arlosoroff for their opinions on the planned Legislative Council and the "Arab question."<sup>69</sup> While the precedents of imperial legislative councils were not Arlosoroff's main focus, his memorandum reveals an extensive familiarity with the imperial constitutional experience, a familiarity which is not so surprising, perhaps, considering his engagement with the history of the British Empire in those years.<sup>70</sup> For example, Arlosoroff suggested declaring certain topics beyond the scope of the council's authority while basing himself on the precedents of Malta and India.<sup>71</sup> Similarly, he referred to imperial spheres such as the British West Indies, Ceylon, and Mauritius as an argument for creating of a very limited electorate in Palestine and keeping the population largely disenfranchised.<sup>72</sup>

What both Kohn and Arlosoroff's memoranda have in common is the twofold function of the imperial experience. First, this experience functioned as a catalogue of constitutional practices introduced under British colonial rule,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> Irish Free State, *Constitution of the Irish Free State (Saorstát Eireann) Act, 1922 and the Public General Acts Passed by Oireachtas of Saorstát Eireann during the Year 1922* (Dublin: Incorporated Law Society of Ireland, 1932), art. 17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> "Memorandum on the Proposed Legislative Council," December 4, 1930, 7-1455, WA.

<sup>68</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> On the questionnaire and the responses, see: Lin, "People Who Count," 72-89.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> Elizabeth E. Imber, "Ha-tsiyonut ben shtei milhamot ha-'olam shokelet 'et darkeiah: ha-'imperializm ha-briți ve-'atido shel ha-bait ha-leumi ha-yehudi [Thinking through Empire: Interwar Zionism, British Imperialism, and the Future of the Jewish National Home]," *Israel* 27–28 (2021): 60–61; Arie M. Dubnov, "'Ha-medina shebaderekh 'o ha-'imperia maka shenit?: 'imperializm federativi ve-le'umiyut yehudit be'ikvot milhemet ha-'olam ha-rishona [Jewish Nationalism in the Wake of World War I: A 'State-in-the-Making' or the Empire Strikes Back?]," *Israel* 24 (2016): 29–34.

 $<sup>^{71}</sup>$  "Memorandum Concerning the Establishment of Representative Institutions in Palestine," April 15, 1929, S25\4164\1, CZA.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> Ibid.

from which the Jewish Agency could draw inspiration in devising its suggestions for the council in Palestine. Second, the imperial experience functioned as a legitimacy litmus paper: If these forms had been adopted in other parts of the British Empire, it made a Zionist demand for similar solutions for Palestine all the more reasonable. Later, the imperial experience would have a third function: It would become the backbone of the case against the Legislative Council.

#### **An Imperial Argument**

In March 1933, Kohn was invited to prepare a new study on the topic.<sup>73</sup> This lengthy study – over 150 pages – took him almost two years to complete and featured lessons to be drawn from Ceylon, Kenya, the West Indies, Cyprus, Iraq, Transjordan, Syria, and Lebanon – contexts he deemed analogous to Palestine insofar as all of them featured either "an advanced European minority find[ing] itself in the midst of a rather backward native population" or a heterogeneous society being governed by Britain.<sup>74</sup> In addition to reviewing the mechanisms of other legislative councils established in the British Empire, which could help render the one in Palestine "as innocuous as possible from the Jewish point of view," the survey's declared purpose was to formulate arguments against its establishment.<sup>75</sup> Indeed, the survey formed the backbone of another, shorter memorandum Kohn authored, which the Jewish Agency submitted to the Colonial Office in October 1934.

Unlike the previous memorandum of 1930, the new memorandum's audience was not the Zionist leadership but the Colonial Office. The imperial experience now came to play a role in the discussion on Palestine's Legislative Council not only as a valuable comparative aid, illustrating what other types of representation were available and which Britain would be willing to introduce. Now, it was an argument that could be used to dissuade the mandatory power from establishing the council in Palestine altogether. By drawing on the imperial constitutional experience and targeting imperial sensibilities, Kohn attempted to convince the Colonial Office to forego the plan – but not because it contradicted the Mandate, but because it had proven unworkable, or even destructive, in other parts of the empire.

A key example is Kohn's reference to the functioning of Ceylon's legislature, which he portrayed as an ominous sign for Palestine's future Legislative Council. According to the report of the Special Commission on the Ceylon Constitution of 1928, also known as the Donoughmore Commission, Ceylon's legislature was characterized by "the divorce of power from responsibility": a legislature with a popularly elected majority, but without any executive powers, which remained with the British government. The result was an executive independent from the legislature's confidence and a legislature barred from formulating constructive policy. Therefore, the legislature was

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> Kohn to Sacher, March 30, 1933, ISA-Privatecollections-LeoYehudaCohen-000soli, ISA.
<sup>74</sup> Ibid.

 $<sup>^{75}</sup>$  "Survey of Colonial Constitutions Prepared as Material for Discussions on the Establishment of Self-Governing Institutions in Palestine," January 1935, A223\17\1, CZA.

more occupied with obstructing the government and putting forward unrealistic demands than cooperating with it, afraid that any cooperation with a colonial government would risk its nationalist credentials. The government, for its part, preferred to succumb to the unofficial members' demands rather than bring the system to an impasse. The unofficial members thus learned that "the administrative machine [was] completely at their mercy" and that the government's potential for action was severely limited.<sup>76</sup>

The commission recommended placing both legislative and executive power in the hands of a council with a popularly elected majority.<sup>77</sup> Kohn, whose mission was to decrease the council's authorities, not to increase them, rejected the commission's conclusions but embraced its criticism and drew a direct parallel between Ceylon and Palestine. It should have been "obvious for anyone familiar with the present temper of the Arab leaders" that the council would not achieve a modus vivendi between Palestine's different groups. Instead, it would become "a sounding-board [...] of an aggressive Arab nationalism" and the Arab representatives, like the Ceylonese, would do everything in their power to obstruct the administration of the country.<sup>78</sup> Citing the report of the Commission on Closer Union of Eastern and Central Africa, Kohn argued that the establishment of a Legislative Council would not be an exercise in responsibility but rather "an education in the art of embarrassing those who are responsible." He warned: "[T]he concession of any measure of representative government inevitably acts as a spur to the demand for complete selfgovernment."79 Therefore, the establishment of a Legislative Council was not a limited exercise in self-government, but the beginning of a slippery slope through which the local majority would gradually extort greater measures of self-government.80

In a similar fashion, Kohn drew on the imperial experience to argue that no safeguards could prevent the damage inflicted on the Jewish National Home by a council dominated by an Arab majority. One of these safeguards, suggested by Britain, was to prohibit the council from discussing matters addressed in the Mandate, such as immigration and land purchase, hoping thereby to alleviate Zionist fears. Kohn argued, however, that this plan was moot: "native policy is so intimately bound up with every department of government, [sic] that any clear-cut separation of subjects is impossible," as he cited the official report on the Legislative Council of Kenya.<sup>81</sup> No safeguards, "however ingeniously

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> Great Britain, "Ceylon: Report of the Special Commission on the Constitution" (London: His Majesty's Stationary Office, 1928), 22.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> Ibid, 149.

 $<sup>^{78}</sup>$  "Memorandum on the Proposed Establishment of a Legislative Council in Palestine," October 4, 1934, Z4\31891, CZA.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup> The divorce of power from responsibility scenario was elaborated in a series of articles Kohn wrote for the *Jüdische Rundschau*. To the best of my knowledge, only one of these letters was eventually published: LK [Leo Kohn], "Koloniale Verfassungsfragen: Londoner Brief," *Jüdische Rundschau*, December 4, 1934.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 81}$  "Memorandum on the Proposed Establishment of a Legislative Council in Palestine," October 4, 1934, Z4\31891, CZA.

devised," could protect Zionist interests in Palestine the moment the council took shape, he warned. $^{82}$ 

Kohn used other opportunities besides the memorandum to communicate to British officials the malfunctioning of the future legislature, such as his meeting in January 1934 with Eric Mills, the Assistant Chief Secretary of Palestine's Government. The experiment of Iraq, Kohn told Mills, had manifested quite well what it meant to introduce local government in Arab territories of the British Empire, a group to which Palestine also essentially belonged. Recounting what he had heard about the corrupt ways of the new Iraqi Government, Kohn argued that it was "obvious that representation meant something entirely different in England from what it connoted in Baghdad." Kohn claimed that the British elected members "genuinely represented the political and economic aspiration" of their constituencies, whereas in Baghdad "the political leaders felt no real responsibility to the electors."<sup>83</sup> Mills disagreed with this view, and so Kohn deduced that Mills "did not regard conditions in Palestine as unfavorable to the introduction in some measure of self-government, for though all the time we talked about Iraq and Syria, it was perfectly clear to both of us that we were describing Palestine."84

Kohn's deep familiarity with the political situation in Ireland served a similar purpose in his meeting with Mills: "The Irish experiment had shown once again [...] that the British representative system was not an international export article." The British constitution "worked well as long as its basic frame work [sic] was accepted by all parties in the State, as long as majorities did not unduly exploit their power and as long as representatives felt a real sense of responsibility to their electors," he argued.<sup>85</sup> When political representatives were ridden with corruption, estranged from their voters, and rejected the basic constitutional framework – he was here alluding to the Arabs' rejection of the Mandate – they should be excluded from the country's legislature, Kohn hinted.

The future electorate in Palestine was another subject of criticism. The High Commissioner should be reminded, suggested Kohn on another opportunity, that "[t]hroughout the Colonial Empire far-reaching limitations have been introduced in regard to the admission of populations of lower cultural and social standards to the franchise – literacy; [sic] civilisation and property tests."<sup>86</sup> In the Bahamas, only thirteen percent of the population were enfranchised; in Jamaica, less than seven percent were allowed to vote; in other West Indies colonies, merely one percent enjoyed enfranchisement. There was no reason why such limitations should not be introduced in Palestine as well, he stressed: "Why should [...] the vote of the semi-Beduin [sic] who is an easy prey to [sic] fanatical agitation; [sic] count for as much as that of the West-European

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup> Ibid.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>83</sup> Interview with Eric Mills, January 30, 1934, ISA-Privatecollections-LeoYehudaCohen-000soli, ISA.
<sup>84</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>85</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>86</sup> Kohn to Ben-Gurion and Shertok, July 18, 1935, S25\6298, CZA.

Jew? If not Jews; [sic] but English colonists were concerned would it not have been a matter of course to introduce such limitations?"<sup>87</sup>

## Sui Generis

While the imperial experience was Kohn's main point of departure, he simultaneously also stressed Palestine's uniqueness. "The terms of the Mandate invest it with a legal character *sui generis*," he declared.<sup>88</sup> Unlike other mandates, the Mandate of Palestine imposed on Britain the obligation to govern not only in the interests of those who lived in the country but also of those not yet to be found there. Kohn added that Palestine's unique status, as evident from multiple provisions in the Mandate, was also clearly demonstrated in the difference between its Mandate and other Class-A Mandates. Whereas the draft Mandate of Mesopotamia and that of Syria and Lebanon explicitly prescribed the introduction of an Organic Law, i.e., a constitution, Palestine's Mandate spoke only of self-governing institutions. Consequently, Kohn concluded that "the authors of the Mandate were fully alive to the exceptional circumstances governing the administration of Palestine."<sup>89</sup>

In fact, the overall impression given in the final memorandum was not Palestine's similarities with other colonies, but the country's unique history, characteristics, and status among British colonial possessions.<sup>90</sup> Moreover, when comparing Kohn's earlier drafts of the memorandum with the final version submitted to the Colonial Office, one cannot help but notice that the direct reference to the imperial experience had been softened. The criticism Kohn received from other Zionist officials was perhaps responsible for these revisions: Leonard Stein, a lawyer and consultant to the Jewish Agency, thought that "we ought not [...] to seem to be explaining the complexity of Colonial administration to the Colonial Office, as though we had something to teach them. A *reminder* of certain familiar difficulties would I think, make a better impression."<sup>91</sup> Stein also thought that they should "concentrate on a concise explanation of the Jewish objections in relation to the *special* circumstances of this *particular* case."<sup>92</sup>

The comparability of Palestine to other spheres of the British Empire preoccupied Machover and Laserson as well, who each took opposing sides on this question. Machover argued that the constitutional problems of Palestine were "not so unique as they may appear on the surface. There are a number of precedents in the Constitutional development of the British Colonies which, mutatis mutandis, may throw light on the Constitutional situation in Palestine."

87 Ibid.

<sup>89</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>88</sup> "Memorandum on the Proposed Establishment of a Legislative Council in Palestine," October 4, 1934, Z4\31891, CZA. Emphasis in the original.

 $<sup>^{90}</sup>$  See, for example, multiple references to the Jews' "special status" in Palestine, the "special task" and "specific object" that "inspired the Balfour Declaration and the Mandate."

 $<sup>^{91}</sup>$  Stein to Kohn, September 10, 1934, A223\22\1, CZA. Emphasis in the original.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>92</sup> Stein to Kohn, September 22, 1934, A223\54, CZA. Emphasis added.

This is because the position of the British Government in Palestine, "the protector of the Jewish settlers in that country," was "in many respects similar to that which has faced British settlers in various overseas colonies."<sup>93</sup>

Laserson, on the other hand, emphasized the unique position of Palestine within the framework of the British Empire. "It is without a doubt that the constitutional experience of the British Commonwealth of Nations is very extensive," he admitted. "Nonetheless, one can say for certain that in this whole gigantic governmental-legal structure there is not one precedential type that can be used as the foundation for the constitutional structure of Eretz Israel."<sup>94</sup> This view, however, did not prevent him from turning to the constitutional experience of the British Empire in his argumentation against the Legislative Council.<sup>95</sup>

Unlike the above, Kohn emphasized Palestine's uniqueness *and* its similarity to other contexts at the same time. His discussion of parity, which appeared in earlier drafts but was eventually left out of the memorandum submitted to the Colonial Office,<sup>96</sup> may best illustrate how he grappled with the tension between the two. Kohn maintained that the only solution which could truly safeguard the Jews' position in Palestine was parity, i.e. that the seats be equally divided between Arabs and Jews, despite the current demographical imbalance.<sup>97</sup> Originally promoted by the dissenting Brit Shalom group, parity found its way into mainstream Zionist discourse in the early 1930s, mainly upheld by Weizmann and Ben-Gurion.<sup>98</sup> It was bound up in the famous principle of "mutual non-domination": the idea that neither group in Palestine should exercise control over the other.<sup>99</sup>

In 1930, Kohn admitted that parity was, "of course, contrary to ordinary democratic standards," such as proportional representation.<sup>100</sup> However, the peculiar character of the Mandate justified a diversion from what he termed the

<sup>97</sup> "The Proposed Establishment of a Legislative Council in Palestine: The Question of Parity," August 31, 1934, Z4\31892, CZA.

<sup>98</sup> Parity has been dealt with extensively in the historiography of Zionism. See for example: Susan Lee Hattis, *The Bi-National Idea in Palestine during Mandatory Times* (Haifa: Shikmona Publishing Company, 1970); Yosef Gorny, *Mediniut ve-dimyon: tokhniot federaliyot ba-mahshava ha-medinit ha-tsiyonit, 1917-1948* [Policy and Imagination: Federal Ideas in the Zionist Political Thought, 1917-1948] (Jerusalem: Yad Izhak Ben-Zvi & Hassifriya Haziyonit, 1993).

<sup>99</sup> For a recent discussion of the 'mutual non-domination' principal, see: Nimrod Lin, "'Al ma 'anaḥnu medabrim kshe'anahnu medabrim 'al medina? maḥshevet ha-medina hatsiyonit bi-tkufat ha-mandat be-hekshereia ha-globalim [What Do We Talk about When We Talk about a State? The Global Context of Mandate-Era Zionist Political Thought]," *Israel* 27-28 (2021): 187-212.

<sup>100</sup> "Memorandum on the Proposed Legislative Council," December 4, 1930, 7-1455, WA. In the early 1930s, colonial officials debated which electoral system to employ in Palestine, eventually opting for a majoritarian one. See: "Palestine (Legislative Council) Order in Council, 1935," n.d., CO 733/275/1 Part 3, National Archives (United Kingdom).

<sup>93</sup> Machover, Governing Palestine, 64.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>94</sup> Laserson, The Mandate, the Constitution and the Legislative Council, 21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>95</sup> For references to British imperial constitutional law, see: Ibid, 58-9, 69-70.

 $<sup>^{96}</sup>$  In Stein's opinion, the demand for parity was "hopeless." A few months later, the Zionist leadership would retreat from its initial support for parity. Stein to Kohn, September 10, 1934, A223\22\1, CZA; Weizmann to MacDonald, July 5, 1935, S25\6298, CZA.

"crude application of [the] majoritarian principle."<sup>101</sup> According to Kohn, the Mandate incorporated a twofold obligation to both the Arabs and the Jews – a *sui generis* obligation that was missing from other mandates – and so it only made sense to implement this duality in a bipartite legislature.<sup>102</sup> Therefore, in his first memorandum, Palestine's *sui generis* status was the fundamental justification for parity.

In his later memorandum, however, it was not only Palestine's *sui generis* status that was employed as a justification for parity, but also the exact opposite: the imperial framework to which Palestine belonged, which could tolerate such an exception to proportional representation. "The conception of parity is really not so unprecedented as it may at first sight appear," Kohn pointed out: "[I]t is an old-established notion in British constitutional history, both at home and in the colonies, that the granting of representation to any group should be based not merely – not even primarily – on its numerical strength, but on its actual influence, on the place it holds in the general life of the community, its significance in the present and its potentialities for the future."<sup>103</sup>

Kohn argued that this tradition assumed particular relevance and importance when devising a political solution for heterogeneous societies. In countries divided across racial and religious lines, he argued, legislation made by a majority vote "would mean that one community could impose its will on the other," citing the Hilton Young report which addressed the political representation of European settlers, Indian and Arab communities, and the native majority population in East Africa. But luckily, Kohn argued, constitutional practice in the British Empire, especially in India, provided an instructive model for tackling this problem. "The conception of parity, as proposed for Palestine, is, it is submitted, but the logical development of the ideas underlying the weightage schemes," Kohn concluded.<sup>104</sup>

In 1932, the Colonial Secretary described the suggestion of parity as "unreasonable and impossible."<sup>105</sup> Yet the "history of the adaptation and application of British constitutional forms to the requirements of colonial government," Kohn countered, "abounds in devices which, on ground of logic and commonsense [sic], can only be described as 'unreasonable and impossible."<sup>106</sup> These devices "clearly defy the habitual British conceptions of representative institutions." In fact, "if there is any general principle at all underlying the complex structure of the British Empire, it is that no hard and

 $<sup>^{101}</sup>$  "Memorandum on the Proposed Legislative Council," December 4, 1930, 7-1455, WA.  $^{102}$  Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>103</sup> "The Proposed Establishment of a Legislative Council in Palestine: The Question of Parity," August 31, 1934, Z4\31892, CZA.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>104</sup> Ibid.

 $<sup>^{105}</sup>$  Note of a Conversation with Sir Phillip Cunliffe-Lister, Secretary of State for the Colonies, November 8, 1932, A185\42, CZA.

 $<sup>^{106}</sup>$  "The Proposed Establishment of a Legislative Council in Palestine: The Question of Parity," August 31, 1934, Z4\31892, CZA.

fast model of representative government can be dogmatically applied in all circumstances and conditions."<sup>107</sup> Consequently, the introduction of parity was more than reasonable – not just because of Palestine's *sui generis* status, but rather because the imperial experience rendered it digestible. In other words, the political elasticity of the empire enabled Kohn to argue that while proportional representation was certainly positive, it was by no means the only available logic to guide the colonial political structure, especially in contexts governed by unique settings and circumstances.

The solution of parity as reflecting both Palestine's uniqueness and imperial political traditions was also alluded to by Arlosoroff. In a conversation with Wauchope in March 1932, he thought that parity suited "the peculiar conditions of Palestine," as the status of the Jewish minority there was remarkably different from that of other minorities in the world. In the same breath, however, he compared parity to the constitutional solution devised in Canada a century earlier, where "there had also been a constitutional scheme on a parity basis between French Catholic Quebec and English Protestant Ontario."<sup>108</sup> Similarly, he deemed parity legitimate precisely because "in the Administration of various British Crown Colonies and dependencies [...] this 'regular' conception of representation has been thrown overboard in order to meet the specific requirements of each individual case."<sup>109</sup> Like Kohn, Arlosoroff thus considered parity an appropriate solution because it reflected Palestine's uniqueness *and* the British imperial experience.

In fact, it seems that it was precisely the elasticity of constitutional structures in the British Empire that reconciled the incongruity between these two lines of argumentation in Zionist thought, the one stressing Palestine's similarity to other colonial contexts, the other its *sui generis* characteristics. If the solutions offered in the empire were tailored to each realm's particular problems, Palestine's relationship to the empire was what allowed for deviations from common democratic standards, such as proportional representation. Stressing Palestine's unique setting and drawing imperial connections could thus go hand in hand.

This was not the only case in which Kohn was preoccupied with the question of constitutional flexibility in the British Empire, as he also debated similar questions in his 1932 book on the Irish Free State constitution. This new political entity, established in 1922, had been given dominion status, like Australia, New Zealand, South Africa, Newfoundland and Canada. While remaining conscious of the links that tied the Irish state to the British system, Kohn argued that not only was the dominion status constitutionally elastic,<sup>110</sup> but also that the Irish Free State was only nominally a dominion and was markedly different from other dominions of the British Empire: "In the garb of 'dominion status' a nationally self-conscious European State was introduced

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>107</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>108</sup> Extract from Minutes of an Interview with the High Commissioner, March 18, 1932, S25\6297, CZA.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>109</sup> Arlosoroff to Weizmann, November 21, 1932, 7-1599A, WA.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>110</sup> Leo Kohn, The Constitution of the Irish Free State, with a Foreword by the Chief Justice of the Irish Free State (The Hon. Hugh Kennedy) (London: George Allen & Unwin LTD, 1932), 50.

into the symmetry of the Empire, a Dominion neither in form nor in substance."<sup>111</sup> In other words, the legal relationship of the Irish Free State to the British Empire was hardly deterministic in Kohn's opinion, and had rather been adjusted to the existing circumstances.

From a legal perspective, this argument was by no means obvious and constituted the most politicized and contestable part of the book.<sup>112</sup> Thomas Mohr argued that Kohn had probably been influenced here by the ideas of his close contacts in the Irish government, who sought to minimize the Irish Free State's constitutional inferiority vis-à-vis Britain.<sup>113</sup> It is clear, then, that Kohn was particularly sensitive to what belonging to the British Empire meant, how flexible this belonging might be, and how this ambiguity could be harnessed for political and national purposes.

Other Zionist writers, such as Machover, marshaled the British imperial experience against the proposed Legislative Council because of the specific constitutional instruments it offered. For example, he expected the solutions suggested for political representation in Kenya – namely, to assign the seats according to the communities' diverging "political capacity and importance" – to be applied in a similar manner to other territories of "mixed races" such as Palestine.<sup>114</sup> "It would surely be intolerable and unthinkable that Britain should apply one policy in Jerusalem and the reverse everywhere else!" he argued.<sup>115</sup> In other words, Machover perceived the British Empire as a unitary political organ whose inner patterns and codes were innately consistent.

Kohn and Arlosoroff, on the other hand, understood the British Empire as a system capable of great flexibility, which could benefit Zionist interests in Palestine. In 1929, Arlosoroff had reminded the Zionist Executive that it would be possible to devise a Legislative Council that was less compromising for Jews' status in Palestine precisely because of the structural flexibility of the British Empire. When introducing self-government in their dependencies, the British government had been willing to consider the specific situation at hand, each with its unique religious or ethnic dynamics, and to adjust its plans accordingly, he explained. "The result has been [sic] a startling variety of constitutional systems and schemes" in which "a multiplicity of individual local problems was met by a multiplicity of legal provisions and institutions."<sup>116</sup> It was thus the flexibility of the British imperial system, rather than its uniformity, which created an opportunity for Zionism.

As the British historian Martin Wight wrote in 1945, "the most obvious feature of British colonial government is its diversity."<sup>117</sup> Similarly, the constitutional expert Ivor Jennings argued in 1956 that "there [was] a constant process of experimentation" in the empire, where "[t]he experience of one

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>111</sup> Ibid, 71.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>112</sup> Mohr, "Leo Kohn and the Law of the British Empire," 34.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>113</sup> Ibid, 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>114</sup> Machover, Governing Palestine, 91–92.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>115</sup> Ibid.

 $<sup>^{116}</sup>$  "Memorandum Concerning the Establishment of Representative Institutions in Palestine," April 15, 1929, S25\4164\1, CZA.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>117</sup> Wight, The Development of the Legislative Council, 136.

territory [was] used in another: but it [was] not assumed that the two territories ought to develop similar institutions."<sup>118</sup> Flexibility was considered by constitutional scholars such as Albert Venn Dicey as one of the main features of British constitutional law, being specifically bound up with governing the empire. According to Dicey, this flexibility enabled the imperial government to adjust forms of rule according to the perceived 'level of civilization' of the population, and thereby contribute to imperial unity.<sup>119</sup>

In fact, the elasticity of political structures and the flexibility in which interimperial relations were molded was precisely what British officials flaunted. "That is England's way: it does not ascribe importance to general theories, but allows the institutions to develop in practice, always according to the needs of the hour and place," as Norman Bentwich, the British Jewish Attorney General of the Palestine Government, contended in 1927.<sup>120</sup> "Our system, or lack of system, has certain great advantages," argued Leo Amery, the Secretary of State for the Colonies, in a speech at the Colonial Office Conference that same year:

Each Colonial Government and each Colonial Service has grown up on the spot by a continual process of local evolution from the days of our first historical connection with the Colony, the days of the first treaty cession, the first conquest, the original peaceful trading penetration, as the case may be. Each Government and each Service, therefore, is autochthonous, racy of the soil, adapted to local conditions and instinctive in its understanding of those conditions and in its sympathy with the population it administers.<sup>121</sup>

"We do not require wooden uniformity," said William Ormsby-Gore, the Under-Secretary of State for the Colonies, in 1926 during a visit to West Africa, "because the British Empire is conceived as a great unity built on a great diversity".<sup>122</sup> The advantages of this political flexibility, which served first and foremost the needs of British administrators, were clearly also apparent to Zionists such as Kohn and Arlosoroff.

I suggest that the elasticity of political representation and constitutional flexibility in the empire went hand in hand with what Dubnov identified as the fluidity and ambiguity of political concepts in interwar imperial statist thought.<sup>123</sup> This ambiguity served not only colonial officials, but also national leaders in the empire. As John Darwin maintains, it was the "plasticity" of the dominion model that made it especially appealing for Irish and South African leaders: "It enabled them to tread the finest of lines between public deference to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>118</sup> Ivor Jennings, *The Approach to Self-Government* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1956), 165. On constitutional variation and flexibility in the empire, see more recently: Kumarasingham, "Constitution and Empire," esp. 503–06.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>119</sup> Lino, "Albert Venn Dicey."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>120</sup> Norman Bentwich, introduction to Prakim ba-mishpat ha-kontitutsioni ha-'angli [Writings on English Constitutional Law], by Shmuel Ussishkin (Jerusalem: Dfus ha-po'alim, 1927), 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>121</sup> Colonial Office Conference, 1927: Appendices to the Summary of Proceedings, Cmd. 2883 (London: His Majesty's Stationery Office, 1927), 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>122</sup> Cited in: Wight, The Development of the Legislative Council, 140-41.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>123</sup> Dubnov, "Notes on the Zionist Passage to India," 197.

imperial unity – expressed primarily through allegiance to the common monarchy – and the rhetorical assertion of national independence."<sup>124</sup>

Similarly, key Zionist leaders, such as Arlosoroff and Jabotinsky, found the fluidity of political concepts prevalent in the interwar period – self-government, dominion, commonwealth – compelling. This was not only because these men were not necessarily tied to any infatuation with the nation-state paradigm, but also because it was a formula of relationship to the British Empire that could be conducive to Zionist goals. For them, belonging to the British Empire was an opportunity, rather than an obstacle, for the Jewish National Home.<sup>125</sup> As Kohn's and Arlosoroff's work reveals, British constitutional law, with its innate flexibility as revealed throughout the empire, created the platform through which this opportunity could take shape.

## Conclusion

"Except for a certain amount of rhetorical exaggeration, this memorandum appears to me to put the Jewish case against the establishment of a legislative [council] as well as it can be put," noted the Colonial Office Principal Harold Downie upon receiving Kohn's memorandum in October 1934. He also commented briefly on the references in the memorandum to the imperial constitutional experience. While it did so "in rather exaggerated terms [...], the difficulties to which the Agency draw[s] attention" in the context of safeguards of the representation of minorities "are no doubt very real ones," Downie admitted, "and their references to the observations of the East African Closer Union Commission as regards the difficulty of reservation of subjects are much to the point."<sup>126</sup> These apprehensions were "shared to some extent by everyone here and in Palestine who has recently considered the subject," he added.<sup>127</sup>

Kohn's memorandum thus achieved its humble purpose, as articulated by Stein: to "remind" British officials of "certain familiar difficulties." But for the historian, the significance of Kohn's work is not summed up solely by its success in evoking the intended British response by targeting imperial sensibilities. First, Kohn's work allows for a window into the Zionist horizon of expectations, which was conditioned by Palestine's relationship to the British Empire at the time. As recent studies have shown, the uncertain, contingent political climate post-World War I was ripe with possibilities for the Zionist movement, especially now that Britain was made the Mandatory power in Palestine.<sup>128</sup> In the late 1920s, in particular, Zionist leaders such as Arlosoroff and Jabotinsky toyed with the idea of deepening Palestine's relationship to the British Empire. However, as the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>124</sup> John Darwin, "A Third British Empire? The Dominion Idea in Imperial Politics," in *The Oxford History of the British Empire*, ed. William Roger Louis and Judith M. Brown (Oxford and New York: Oxford University Press, 1998), 69.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>125</sup> Dubnov, "Jewish Nationalism."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>126</sup> "Note on Jewish Agency Memorandum Regarding the Proposal For A Legislative Council In Palestine," October 11, 1934, CO 733/265/2, National Archives (United Kingdom).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>127</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>128</sup> Dubnov, "Jewish Nationalism"; Imber, "Thinking through Empire."

rhetoric in political writings of leaders does not always allow for intentions to be discerned, it is the work of the technocrats, lawyers, junior officials, and people of the second and third ranks, such as Kohn, that reveal the concrete shapes that the Zionist horizon of expectation took. In this case, it was a willingness to explore the relevance – as a reference, a litmus paper, or an argument – of the imperial constitutional experience for Palestine's future legislature.

Second, and interrelated to the first point, Kohn's and Arlosoroff's work provides a glimpse into the political field that British constitutional law had created for colonial subjects. In their resolution of what seemed like a contradiction within Palestine's position in the British Empire, as a territory that was unique and at the same time similar or at least comparable to others, Kohn and Arlosoroff made cognizant use of what they saw as one of the fundamental characteristics of British constitutional law: its inherent flexibility. This flexibility was perceived by British officials and scholars as an asset, also because it allowed Britain to tailor constitutional reforms according to a colony's "level of civilization." As demonstrated in this article, Zionists such as Kohn and Arlosoroff were also highly conscious of the advantages promised by this flexibility, albeit for different reasons. For them, British constitutional law provided a bulwark against the "crude application" of principles that were becoming increasingly popular in interwar discourse, such as a wide franchise and proportional representation. Whether Zionists mobilized British constitutional law in the same way as did other national movements is yet to be explored. However, the Zionist campaign against the Legislative Council reveals that, in a vein not unlike the South African and Irish engagement with the model of the dominion, it was specifically the flexibility of British constitutional law with which national movements, navigating their future within the empire, grappled.

**Acknowledgments**. Research for this article was supported by the Israel Science Foundation Grant 1380/19: "Nathan Feinberg and His Contemporaries: Jewish International Lawyers and the Sovereign Condition" (PI: Yfaat Weiss, Lead Researcher: Rotem Giladi). It was written with the generous support of the Jack, Joseph and Morton Mandel School for Advanced Studies in the Humanities, the Avraham Harman Institute of Contemporary Jewry at the Hebrew University of Jerusalem and the Leibniz Institute for Jewish History and Culture – Simon Dubnow. Daniel R. Schwartz and the Herbst Family Foundation provided valuable support with accessing archival material.

The author wishes to thank Arie M. Dubnov, Rotem Giladi, Motti Golani and the two anonymous reviewers for their advice and valuable comments on earlier drafts. Versions of this article were presented at the Institute of Contemporary Jewry Fellows Seminar, the Research Unit "Law" of the Dubnow Institute, the Israeli History & Law Association Annual Conference (2024) and the Legal Transfer in the Common Law World Seminar Series of the Max Planck Institute for Legal History and Legal Theory. The author thanks all the participants, especially Matilde Cazzola, Amos Goldberg, Assaf Likhovski, Ayana Sassoon and Stefan Vogenauer. The author is especially grateful to Elisabeth Gallas and Yfaat Weiss for their thoughtful insights and guidance.

**Maya Kreiner** is a doctoral student at the Hebrew University of Jerusalem and the Leibniz Institute for Jewish History and Culture – Simon Dubnow in Leipzig.

**Cite this article:** Maya Kreiner, "British Imperial Constitutional Law and the Zionist Campaign against the Legislative Council in Mandatory Palestine," *Law and History Review* (2025): 1–23. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0738248025000070